

Water Resources Department

North Mall Office Building 725 Summer Street NE, Suite A Salem, OR 97301-1271 503-986-0900 FAX 503-986-0904

MEMORANDUM

January 30, 2015

TO:

Senator Chris Edwards, Chair, Senate Committee on Environment and Natural

Resources

Representative Brian Clem, Chair, House Committee on Rural Communities,

Land Use and Water

FROM:

Tom Byler, Director

SUBJECT:

Report on implementation of the Irrigation District Pilot Project as required by

Senate Bill 664 (2009)

Attached is the executive summary of the report on the implementation of the Irrigation District Pilot Project as required by Senate Bill 664 (2009). A copy of the full report has also been included for your convenience.

If you have questions, please contact Racquel Rancier, Senior Policy Coordinator, at racquel.r.rancier@state.or.us or 503-986-0828.

cc:

78th Legislative Assembly

Legislative Administrator

Beth Reiley, Committee Administrator Beth Patrino, Committee Administrator

Richard Whitman, Governor's Natural Resources Policy Advisor

Irrigation District Pilot Project for Temporary Transfers Senate Bill 664 (2009) Implementation Report Executive Summary Oregon Water Resources Department January 30, 2015

Background

Senate Bill 820 (2003) established a pilot to allow three districts to temporarily change the place of use of water rights for one irrigation season without filing a water right transfer application and receiving approval from the Oregon Water Resources Department (Department). The original pilot was scheduled to sunset on June 30, 2008 (see SB 820, Section 23-25), but was extended to June 30, 2010 by SB 89 (2007). In 2009, the Legislature passed SB 664, which expanded the project participants to 15 districts (listed below) and extended the pilot project to June 30, 2016. The expanded list of districts involved in the pilot project could begin temporary transfers under the program during the 2010 irrigation season. SB 664 required the Department to report on the operation of the pilot project to the Legislative Assembly by January 31, 2015.

Copies of the report can be obtained online on the Department's <u>website</u> or by emailing Racquel Rancier at <u>racquel.r.rancier@state.or.us</u>.

Requirements and Purpose

Under the pilot project, qualifying districts can make temporary annual place of use changes to water rights within their legal boundaries without applying to the Department for a temporary transfer. To temporarily change the place of use of water rights under the pilot program, districts are required to satisfy standard water right transfer criteria. This means that districts are responsible for ensuring the land from which the water right is being transferred does not receive water for the irrigation season in which the change in place of use occurs. Districts are also responsible for ensuring there is no expansion or enlargement of the acres irrigated or in the amount (rate and duty) of water use. In addition, districts are required to maintain and make available for review upon request, maps showing the change in place of use as well as records of water use authorizations. The place of use automatically reverts to the original location the next year.

Ultimately, the goal of the pilot is to allow districts to undertake annual temporary transfers to provide districts with greater water management flexibility, while also ensuring that there is no injury to other water rights or an expansion of the authorized irrigated acres.

Participation in the Pilot from 2010-2013

There were five districts that were eligible but did not participate during the four years. Of the ten participating districts, in any given year, no more than eight of the eligible districts utilized the program and only four districts utilized the program during all four years. The number of acres that each district transferred under the program varied from a low of less than one acre for Talent Irrigation District in 2011, to a high of over 6,000 acres for Tualatin Valley Irrigation District in 2013. Factors that may have influenced the use of the program are outlined in the full report.

Assessment of the Pilot

As outlined below, an assessment of the pilot project based on the temporary changes made suggests the pilot project satisfies the purpose for which it was enacted. However, the Department continues to annually evaluate the pilot project program and work with districts and the Oregon Water Resources Congress to make improvements and conduct trainings as necessary to ensure the program is working as intended.

Notices - Districts and the Department have developed a process so that the local Watermaster is informed of the changes that are conducted under the pilot program. A map is submitted to the Watermaster, which is then reviewed to ensure that there is no enlargement or injury. Watermasters also use the maps as they undertake their seasonal water distribution and regulation activities. Districts have reported that this process is effective and efficient. Having this information on hand at Watermaster Offices also helps the Watermaster respond to inquiries locally about these changes in place of use.

The Department's staff have found problems with some of the notices (maps) received under the program. The Department has been working with the districts and Oregon Water Resources Congress to improve the quality and timeliness of information received, so that the process can be conducted efficiently.

Water Use Measurement and Reporting - Although field staff have confirmed that the participating districts have devices to fully and accurately measure the water appropriated, until recently, ascertaining reporting of water use had proven to be a challenge. The nature of the water use reporting database structure and lack of adequate staffing made it difficult to verify measurement and reporting compliance.

In 2013, the Oregon Legislature funded a Department position for water use reporting, which had previously been unfunded. Staff have since focused on improving the Water Use Reporting Program, including providing technical assistance, sending out reminders of the requirement to report, conducting outreach and presentations, and improving the water use reporting system to make it more user friendly. These recent efforts should help in addressing challenges associated with validating districts' compliance with measurement and reporting. Staff are in the process of reviewing the information that has been obtained as a result of increased water use reporting thus far. The Department expects that these efforts will lead to improved data in the future.

Injury and Enlargement - A review by Watermasters of the temporary changes implemented by districts under the program determined there has been no injury to other water rights and two instances of incidental enlargement (one each in 2011 and 2012) on less than five acres, which were addressed with timely, voluntary compliance. Since then, the Department has requested that notice be submitted prior to the changes occurring in order to allow the Watermaster to evaluate the notice and prevent enlargement before it occurs. In addition, the Department has received no complaints of injury to other water rights as a result of changes pursued under the pilot program. The pilot program, therefore, is generally providing the districts with more management flexibility, while also ensuring that other water users are protected.

Recommendation

Based on a review of the program, the Department recommends extending the sunset on the pilot program in order to allow additional time to assess its implementation.

il mediapartum de dun la contrada de literaria de activación de la conseguir de combuntación de la propertion d programa de la Caperto de la combuna de la combune de la combuna de la combuna de la combunta de la combuna d La combuna de la combuna de

The property of the state of th

minter rate of a community of a

akan dang atawa 12 mapang pina 1 malah menandan menandan dan dinagan menghapan 12 menangan 12 menangan 12 menan Persambah penggan dan salah penggan pe